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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY SEPTEMBER 10, 2013 

 

  Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Municipal Center Assembly Room with the following 

members in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Bryan Wysong, Joseph LaPorte & Matthew O’Keefe    

           

 Absent:  Thomas Lombardi, Alternate 

    Dee Ahern, Alternate 

    Ronald Bohigian, Alternate 

    Paul Bedard, Alternate 

     

 Others:  David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

   

   

 A quorum was determined. 

   

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance.   

 Approval of Minutes – Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve the 

Minutes of the previous meeting.  Mr. O’Keefe seconded.  Motion passed 

unanimously on a voice vote. 

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an application and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project.   

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chairman, presiding: 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #6015A, Application of Keith Gray for special 

exception approval to allow the annual Church Holiday C raft Fair on 

November 9, 2013 under Sections 3-01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 232 Bristol Street, property of First Evangelical 

Lutheran Church in an R-12 zone. 

 KEITH GRAY:   Good evening, Keith Gray.  100 Grove Street in 

Plantsville.  I come before the board again for the third year asking 
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for exception to 3-01.2 & 15-05.  We are once again asking for 

permission to hold our annual church fair. 

 The only exceptions that you made previously were you had 

concerns about parking.  We’ve always had people outside in the 

parking area to make sure there was enough parking.  We don’t have 

parking in the street.  We kick them in the back to the parking lot. 

 We’ve never had any problems there.  We do this to try and get 

the community to join and give them something to do.  We have been 

successful.   We haven’t made a lot of money profit wise, but the 

people who dome to the church enjoy what they come to. 

 We get a lot of remarks about it.  We are also trying to get 

people to come back to church.   People are going away from it and we 

want them to come back. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 Discussion? 

 Questions of the applicant? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Are there any changes at all?  The same as last 

year?  

 MR. GRAY:   The change is – yes.  We are not having a tag sale 

this year.  We’re just going strictly with the vendors.  The tag sale, 

the first year, we did well.  The second year --- one person’s junk is 

another person’s treasure?  Well, one person’s junk was another 

person’s junk the next year.  So we are not going to do the tag sale. 

 We are doubling our vendors.  Other than that, everything stays 

the same. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, the stipulation we had last year which is what 

you said is basically we had an individual directing traffic which is 

what you do. You direct them to the back of the church. 

 MR. GRAY:  Yes, we have three people in the parking lot. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 It is a well run operation.  You do a great job. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Mr. Chairman, do we have any other general 

stipulations on this kind of activity? 

 THE CHAIR:  Not when it is being held like in the church.  It is 

not a public affair where you have to have the insurance and all of 

that, as far as I know. 

 The only stipulation we had last year was basically that we had 

someone directing traffic so we didn’t --- because of going in behind 
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the church.  As he pointed out, there is limited parking.  But there’s 

a lot of people coming and going so the parking lot never really fills 

up.  At least it hasn’t. 

 MR. GRAY:  It is a constant influx.  We did increase traffic 

twice.  Last year and the year before.  But again, people come from 

8:30 to 3:00.  And, we also reduced the hours last year. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Anything else? 

 (No response) 

 Okay, thank you. 

 MR. GRAY:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6016A, Application of Brooks Rebuilt LLC for a 

13.9’ side yard setback variance to 1.1’ where 15’ is required to add 

a second story to an existing structure under Sections 7a-00 & 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 34 Brooks Street, property of Brooks  

Rebuilt, LLC in a R-12 zone. 

 MIKE RICCIO:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman.  Mike Riccio, 100 Old 

State Road, Southington, representing the applicant.  

 I have some handouts for you.   I think I have five. 

 (Hand outs) 

 MR. WYSONG: I can share.  I need one for the record, Mike. 

 MR. RICCIO:  Sorry about that. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I have your original. 

 MR. RICCIO:  I put them together myself and stapled them. 

 In that packet you should have the A-2 survey that was done by 

Kratzert, Jones.  There should be a street card showing the existing 

footprint of the house.  And, there was a letter from our neighbor, 

Mr. Sirracco (sp).  He is the closest house to us.  And, then a couple 

of photos.  Our house is the beige with the brown trim.  His is the 

larger one in the back.  Just to give you some proportion. 

 All we are looking to do --- we are trying to modernize the 

structure.  The interior of it.  Right to the studs.  It was a three 

bedroom house.  It is going to stay a three bedroom house with a new 

layout.  We had an architect in there.  We tried to maneuver it.  It 

just didn’t work. 

 Those old houses, they didn’t have closets in them.  The ceilings 

were low.   So we’re going to maintain the three bedroom status but we 

are just going to go over that little addition in the back. 

 So we are not adding footprint anywhere.  We are just going up. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, it is already nonconforming, so --- 

 MR. RICCIO:  It is already nonconforming, yes.   

 A pretty simple addition.  Its 12’ x 12’. Right over the back of 

the kitchen. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, that’s an older neighborhood.  It seems to be 

tight there anywhere. It’s all R-12. 



5 

 

 MR. RICCIO:  It is all R-12.  But it is even a mixed use.  

Nothing conforms in the neighborhood.  But really, we believe this is 

an improvement to the neighborhood. 

 There are no windows on that abutting neighbor’s side.  We 

intentionally put no windows there. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Did you look into building across the front of the 

lot because I see there’s a lot of land going the other way. 

 MR. RICCIO:  What we didn’t want to do was increase our footprint 

because that would just increase --- we would be adding more 

encroachments on the ground.   This was the easiest. 

 This, you go to the top of the stairs; you just take a left and 

go into the new room. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But how would you be adding an encroachment if you 

added to the other side? 

 MR. RICCIO:  The side yard setbacks.  We might have hit it.  We 

didn’t even look at it because this was the least intrusive thing to 

do which was to put a room over the existing structure. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, the problem I have is you are increasing a 

nonconforming use and so I guess my question would be:  where is the 

hardship that would require that you increase the nonconforming use? 

 MR. RICCIO:  We are not increasing into the side yard setback. We 

are just going – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You are doubling the square footage. 

 MR. RICCIO:  No, we are only adding 144 sf on to a house that is 

about a thousand square feet. 

 The variance is for the um, to go up above the existing 

nonconformity. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. But you are taking an existing nonconforming 

that is 144 sf big and now the existing nonconforming will be 288 sf.  

That’s an increase. 

 MR. RICCIO:  It’s an increase about.  We are not; we are not 

increasing 144 sf on the ground. 

 I mean, this is no different than the one you guys approved on 

Homesdale.  I think it was 25 Homesdale.  Recently you guys approved 

it. There was no side yard. They went up.  It’s no different than the 

one you just approved. 

 (Pause) 



6 

 

 In a --- this is a colonial.  I mean, the bedroom in a 

traditional colonial, this is a very small house, the bedroom wouldn’t 

be on the first floor off the driveway.  That just wouldn’t make any 

sense.  We are just trying to make this house that doesn’t conform to 

today’s standards more livable. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  More livable. Now the second floor, the bedrooms 

are bigger, is that it? 

 MR. RICCIO:  That is just going to be one bedroom, 12 x 12. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Okay.  So it is nonconforming to the line there. 

That’s the same. 

 MR. RICCIO:  We are not encroaching any side yards any more than 

now.  We’re just going up, that’s all. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 Matt, are you finished? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Any other questions?   Bryan? 

 MR. WYSONG:  No, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  All set? 

 Okay, thank you. 

 MR. RICCIO:  Thanks. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application --- I’m sorry. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do you want to have Dave read this into the record?  

I know it is an attachment now.  I just didn’t know if you want it 

read in. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Yah, go ahead.  Why don’t you read it into the record 

and then we’ll have it. 

 Go ahead, Mike, I’m sorry. 

 MR. RICCIO:  I’m sorry.  Mr. Scirrocco had one request and that’s 

why the photo with posts.  He asked that we just --- we are going to 

cut those off.  And, we’re going to --- where those are, we are going 

to repair the asphalt. That’s his request and that’s why that photo is 

in there.  I didn’t tell you that. 

 It was an old fence that was all rusty.  That’s it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.   

 Do you want to read that into the record? 

 MR. GWOREK:  The letter states: 

  “To Whom It May Concern:  I, Vincenzo Scirrocco, am the 

 owner of the property next door at 34 Brooks Street and have been 

 informed and have no objections to the possible addition to the 

 rear of the home.  Please feel free to contact me with any 

 questions you may have.  Thank you, Vincenzo Scirrocco, 40 Brooks 

 Street, Southington, Connecticut.” 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, there was no opposition, so this appeal is 

closed. 
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7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6013A, Application of Marek & Urszula Dura for a 9’ 

side yard setback variance to 21’ where 30’ is required to construct a 

new deck under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 47 

Ledge Road, property of Marek P. & Urszula Dura in an R-80 zone. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Mr. Chairman, for the record, I did read the 

Minutes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Will the applicant please come forward and state their name and 

address for the record, please? 

 MAREK DURA:  My name is Marek Dura. I live at 47 Ledge Road.  I 

am here to ask for a 9’ variance as the town requires 30’ for a side.  

However, we are proposing 21 with a 9’ variance and we are planning to 

install a new deck. 

 We have two acres of the land and it is long and narrow.  

Although the original installed the windows and doors on the side of 

the house where we plan to build the deck. 

 THE CHAIR:  Has anything changed since the last time you were 

here. 

 MR. DURA:  We did give you copies of a plan.  It seems like there 

is a half a foot difference.  Nearer. So I am asking for 32.5’ instead 

of 33’. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Do we have questions of the applicant? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So the deck that you are --- 

 MR. DURA:  Still 12’.   

 MR. LAPORTE:  The distance between the deck and the next door 

neighbor is about – 

 MR. DURA:  Now it is 32.5’.  Between the deck and the neighbor, 

from the house to the line is 32.5’. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I don’t think Mr. Dura understands your question. 

 THE CHAIR:  From the porch to the house? 

 MR. DURA:  It is going to be 20.5’. 

 THE CHAIR: No.  I think we are talking like 250’ from your 

neighbor’s house to your deck. 
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 MR. DURA:  Oh.  It’s about two or three hundred feet.  Oh, 200 to 

300 feet. 

 You guys have it there. 

 MR. WYSONG:  The information for the commissioners on GIS it 

scales at 227’ between the two houses. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. WYSONG:   To the accuracy of GIS. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Questions? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It looks like one of the questions I had last time 

was could you plot it in relation to the boundary and it looks like 

you’ve got an A-2 survey.  It’s dated September 9, 2013 which has been 

submitted.  It is a little bit more clear with respect to the 

location. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 When I stopped out there to visit the location, um, I mean it was 

obvious to me at least from walking around the property and looking at 

the house itself, it is obvious to me and looking at the record, that 

there intended to be a porch there. With the doors that are there and 

the way the house was constructed and the picture that I saw on the 

plans that were submitted, the original design of the house showed a 

porch on that side of the house.    

 So, you know, yes, it is a variance required.  But the distance 

from the other house at 227’, um, and what’s between the porch and the 

house is nothing but woods.  It’s heavily wooded.  So, at least that 

is from my observation. 

 Other questions of the applicant? 

 MR. GWOREK:   Did we clarify the signage?  Was it posted?   Did 

they repost the signs? 

 THE CHAIR:  The sign was reposted when I was there.  And, I think 

we have picture of it so I don’t think that is an issue at this point. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Did you notice them?  Were you out there?  

 MR. WYSONG: Yes, I was out there today and there were signs.  I 

would hope during our discussion we can stipulate that the signage has 

been properly handled and meets the requirements of longevity and 

location. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay. 

 MR.GWOREK:  Okay. 
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 MR. WYSONG:  We can remove that from the table as an issue. 

 Mr. Dura?    The inside design of your house, I take it, around 

the kitchen door, makes that door one of your accesses and egresses, I 

guess, from your kitchen.  The kitchen is somewhat of a galley. 

 And, from that standpoint I would advocate on the safety side 

having an operable door, not blocked, and something to land on if you 

had to exit that door.   

 So your proposal for a deck would strike me as a requirement for 

safety as well as a fulfillment of the architect’s original plan and 

probably past owners’ plans. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other further questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Please come forward and state your name and address for the 

record, please. 

 I’d like to make sure that we stay focused on the variance itself 

and not the construction of the house, meaning you know, whether it 

met the Code, et cetera, et cetera.  Let’ stick to the variance 

itself. 

 BRIAN STOLARUN:  My name is Brian Stolarun.   138 Ledge Road, 

Plainville-Southington line. 

 I’m opposed.  That house has been standing for, I’d say, 28 

years.  There hasn’t been – nine days from now, they’ve been in it for 

seven years.  And, they didn’t do anything then or the three owners 

previously.   

 I’m puzzled with this 300’ the deck is from my house. The deck is 

going to be latterly only a couple of feet from my property line.  

Regardless of the house.  Okay?  It’s my property line. And, that is 

the issue.  And, I don’t want it.   

 It’s just way too big.  There are so many other issues.  Let me 

start with just one of them.  They put this deck in, it’s, oh, square 

footage --- bare with me. 
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 (Pause) 

 They’ve got a lot of square footage there.  What was it 900-

something new square feet?  I’m sorry, 676 new square feet. 

 You mentioned safety and the doors.  You also have to look at the 

health department requirements.  I believe you people have a copy of 

this on file.  This is a rough draft, plot plan, if you want to call 

it or entitle it. I’m still up in the air about it. 

 But anyhow, if you notice the septic system there, state law 

requires you to have a reserve field the same size as your septic 

system.  You are now; this gentleman is so strapped with land that he 

can put a septic system on.  You have no back up.  You have no 

reserve. 

 If he puts this deck, it’s, which would be the only place left 

for a reserve because he has his driveway on the other side and he has 

a camper and he extended the driveway.  In the front is the private 

road.  You can’t put it there.  You can’t go behind.  You’d have to 

pump it.  And, it was never intended for the septic system to be in 

the back. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, first of all, was the house approved and the 

septic system approved when the house was built? 

 MR. STOLARUN:  That’s something we’re looking into. My attorney 

is looking it, too.  Because we are having difficulty getting 

everything we need at this point.   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Do we have anything in the record before us 

relative to the location of the septic system? 

 MR.STOLARUN:  You see, I’m having a problem getting things out of 

the record. Ran into a few stumbling --- stumbling blocks.  It has 

taken longer to find things than it should. 

 With the exception of what you have here which is a plot plan 

which shows the septic.  Once again, state law now requires you have 

to have a reserve field. 

 THE CHAIR:  But that is now.   That is not when the house was 

built. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  That was back then.  I built before him.  And, I 

had to have a reserve field and I have a – 

 THE CHAIR:   I’d like to stick with the variance itself.  Not 

with, as I said before, with the way the house was constructed X 

amount of years ago. 

 MR.STOLARUN:  This doesn’t have to do with the construction of 

the house.  This has to do with   health, with the health department. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Are you suggesting that there be a reserve field --

- 

 MR. STOLARUN:  He’s placing the deck the only place he could 

possibly have a reserve field, sir. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So you are suggesting that the reserve field be 

against the foundation of the house? 

 MR. STOLARUN: No, I am not suggesting that because – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The deck is against the foundation of the house. 

 (Pause) 

 MR.  STOLARUN:  Can I approach and show you? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That person does have a CO, right? 

 MR. STOLARUN:  I don’t know how he got it.   

 MR.  LAPORTE:  But they do have a CO. 

 (Discussion at the bench) 

  MR.STOLARUN:  He has his septic here, okay? 

  THE CHAIR:  It is in the front of the house, correct? 

  MR. STOLARUN:  Here is the private road.  This slopes here. 

 This is all sloping and he can’t put a septic in.  The only land 

 in the event of a problem and it is inevitable because he doesn’t 

 have an engineered system.  He just has leech fields.  Would be 

 this side where he wants to put the deck.  

  He’s going right on the property line, my property line.  

 This baloney that it is 300’ from my house is not true. Okay? 

  THE CHAIR:  I think we measured it at 227. 

  MR. STOLARUN:  I did, too. 

  THE CHAIR:  Not 300. 

  MR. STOLARUN:  Okay, and it doesn’t matter to the house.  

 It goes to the property line and I do not want it against my 

 property line. 

  This --- 

  MR. LAVALLEE:  Excuse me, Mr. Chairman? 

  THE CHAIR:  Why don’t you step back? 
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  MR. STOLARUN: This would be his only reserve.  It would be 

 right about here.  So you have an understanding. 

  THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

  MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, could you just make sure he 

 speaks into the microphone? 

  MR.STOLARUN:  He’s not going to have enough of a reserve 

 field.  Regardless of when you gave him, you grant him the 

 variance or not.  This is going to be an issue ongoing.  It will 

 be. 

  Septic systems only last so long.  And, that one is 

 probably pretty used up by now. 

 (Back at the podium) 

 I still fail to see a hardship.  They bought this house, as is.  

Seven years ago.  He’s been constantly, according to Brian, your 

assessor, he has been constantly, and me, he has been constantly doing 

repairs without building permits, upgrades without building permits 

and I’m just concerned here because  last time I spoke with Dave you 

didn’t have a zoning enforcement officer.  It appears to me there is 

nobody to --- if you give him the permission to build this deck and 

this variance, last I knew, when I was here, you didn’t have a zoning 

enforcement officer still. 

 THE CHAIR:  We have an acting zoning enforcement officer that is 

doing the job. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  Who would that be, sir? 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s David.  Dave is the acting zoning enforcement 

officer. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  He never told me that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any time --- once this deck, if we approve 

this particular --- it is going to have to come before planning & 

zoning.  It is going to have to get approved by the building 

department.  So we’re not here to approve it.  We are here to approve 

a variance so he can get approval to build it.  So it is going to have 

to meet all of the building requirements that are in place now. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  I don’t want him that close to my property.  I 

feel it is going to be an eyesore.  This house is very close to me. I 

don’t understand what you people --- and, excuse me. 

 I’ve got to show you guys, okay? 

 THE CHAIR:  Why don’t you just --- put it in as a permanent 

record and we’ll pass it around. 
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 MR. STOLARUN:  Here is from my window from my house. This is 

actually my window. And, his house is right here.  This is where his 

deck would be.    

 And, there is a question about – 

 THE CHAIR:   Talk into the microphone. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  Does that work for you? 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s fine. 

 MR.STOLARUN:  There was a question about the elevation of the 

house.   Here is the picture also taken.  I’m about 40 to 50 feet 

above him, okay?  Which gives me a perfect, great view --- I mean, for 

instance, last night he had all these bright lights on shining into my 

house.   It is a nuisance to have to view this especially if there is 

a lot of lighting --- a lot of lighting there and et cetera. 

 Okay?   And, late night parties on the deck which I would 

imagine.  He’s a young fellow and you know, I would expect that.  You 

know, it’s just something I don’t want to have to see. 

 It has also broughten (sic) down my property values. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you want to give us those?   

 Thank you. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  And, I’m a licensed --- former licensed appraiser, 

I’m retired, this has broughten (sic) down my property values 

immensely.  

 A couple of years ago you guys okayed a shed and it sits in front 

of the house.  When you were out there, you probably saw that.  People 

don’t want to buy a house next to somebody like that where something 

is constantly going up that looks hideous.  And, it does. 

 Okay?   It really does. 

 I just, I don’t want this deck.  It’s --- first of all, it is 

very big.  Perhaps if he trimmed it back, he discussed the problem of 

having the doors there which is all hearsay, anyhow? 

 THE CHAIR:  How do you say its hearsay?  The doors are there. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  It is hearsay.  We have nobody here to testify 

about it. 

 THE CHAIR:  I was out there.  I’ll testify that the doors are 

there. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  In a court of law you need the builder to come in 

and testify -- 
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 THE CHAIR: Why would you need a builder to testify --- 

 MR.STOLARUN:  --- the intention of the builder was to have a 

deck. 

 THE CHAIR:  We have pictures that show the deck as part of the 

design of the house. 

 MR.STOLARUN:  You have a photograph of a photograph that is not 

certified.   That’s not going to stand up, with all due respect. 

 MS. STOLARUN:  Where did that picture – 

 THE CHAIR:  Please state your name and address for the record, 

please? 

 MR. STOLARUN:  Irene, come on. 

 MS. STOLARUN:  Where do you people – 

 MR. STOLARUN:  State your name. 

 MS. STOLARUN:  Okay.   I’m Irene Stolarun at 138 Ledge Road in 

Plainville. 

 Okay, you have all these pictures, what were those pictures 

designed for this deck? 

 MR. STOLARUN:  They’re kind of photos of photos.  None of them 

are stamped.  There is an issue with multiple stamps on something last 

week.  It’s obvious I am going to fight this if it is given, the 

variance. 

 MS. STOLARUN:  I have a question:  What does the zoning map show?  

The variance?  It has got to be so many feet between the Southington 

property line and their deck.  What does the zoning show?  It was 

surveyed. 

 MR.STOLARUN:  I mean, does he have a plot plan of where this deck 

is actually going to be? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  An A-2 Survey dated September 9, 2013 entered into 

the record.   

 MR. STOLARUN:  May I approach? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You may.   This is what you are speaking about, so 

you might want to be clear on what this is. 

 An A-2 Survey.   

 (Undertone comments) 

 MS. STOLARUN:  How many feet between the Southington townline and 

their deck? 
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 THE CHAIR:  We’re just --- please.  We are showing you the plot 

plan. You’ve come to look at it.   

 And, any speaking, speak back there, please. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You can take that back to the table and look at it.  

We have an extra one. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. STOLARUN: So, you are telling me that is the edge of the 

deck, it’s going out around 11’5”.  It’s going to be 21’ from my 

property line. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No, we are not telling you that.  The surveyor is 

telling us that. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  Well, if I understand this correctly. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That is correct.  

 The surveyor measured and the proposed deck would be 21’ from the 

property line. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  You know, you show the deck on the corner on a 

champers corner here, a portion of the deck already exists.  This is 

really out of scale.  But anyhow.   

 I still don’t want it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, I think we’ve heard --- you said that any 

number --- we understand you don’t want it. 

 I guess, you know, is there anything else you want to cover that 

has to do with this variance.  Not how the house was built, septic 

systems.  That’s not part of what we’re discussing here.   

 MR. STOLARUN:  It is – 

 THE CHAIR:  It is to you, but it’s not germane to the discussion 

of this meeting of what we are here for. 

 That’s already been approved.  That’s already in the record.  

 MR. STOLARUN:  What’s been approved? 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. STOLARUN:  What’s been approved? 

 THE CHAIR:  The septic system, the design of the house. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  Right. 

 But it can be challenged. 
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 THE CHAIR:  The construction of the house. That’s all been – that 

is done. 

 So what we are talking about here is the 9’ variance for a deck 

that’s going to come out 12’ which it comes 21’ from your property 

line, per the surveyor.   And, that is what we are going to have 

before us.   A 9’ variance. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  Well, we are both opposed. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry. 

 MR.  STOLARUN:  We are both opposed to it. 

 MS. STOLARUN:  Why are they giving a 9’ variance? 

 THE CHAIR:  That is something that we are discussing now.  That’s 

what we’ll be voting on.  Whether we think that, you know, we should 

grant it or not. 

 MS.  STOLARUN:  Just because he decides that they want to build a 

deck this big it’s okay if they encroach --- I’m sorry.  They can hear 

me. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s not us.  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It is not okay if anyone encroaches – 

 MS. STOLARUN:  They can encroach?  We’re talking about town 

lines.  That’s what I’m talking about.  Okay?  Southington town line. 

How many feet from the town line? 

 THE CHAIR:  No. The only reason that you got a letter is because 

you are in a separate town and if you’re within 500’, Dave? 

 MR. STOLARUN:  A letter? 

 THE CHAIR:  Five hundred feet of a town, any variance within 500’ 

of a town line, the neighbors need to be notified, hence, that is the 

reason when you are talking a town line. 

 But the variance that we’re talking about is the variance to your 

property.  So there are really two issues.  We notified you because 

you are within 500’ of – 

 MR. STOLARUN:  Excuse me.  I was never notified. 

 THE CHAIR:  What’s that? 

 MR. STOLARUN:  I was never notified of anything. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, the town clerk gets notified and 

this was posted on the property, as you know, with a sign so it was 

legally noticed. 
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 THE CHAIR:  We met the regulation as far as – 

 MR. STOLARUN:  You made it sound like a letter went out, that’s 

what I’m saying. 

 I just want to present this.  Last time we met you were concerned 

about the elevations, here is --- the map was so big they had trouble 

with it.  Here’s the elevations.  This puts the house about 60’ ---  

40 to 60 feet if you count the two stories to the house.  I promised 

it to you last time.  So --- 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Is there anything else? 

 MR. STOLARUN:  That’ll do it.  We’ll follow up where we have to. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Thank you. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  You’re welcome. 

 Is there anyone else speaking or opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 The applicant has right of last rebuttal if you’d like to respond 

to this? 

 MR. DURA:  I just want to be (inaudible).  I don’t want to cause 

any trouble so. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 Okay, no one else opposing, this application is closed. 

 

7:33 o’clock, p.m.) 
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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY SEPTEMBER 10, 2013 

 

  Chairman Robert Salka called the Regular meeting of the 

Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:33 o’clock, p.m. in 

the Municipal Center Assembly Room with the following members in 

attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Bryan Wysong, Joseph LaPorte & Matthew O’Keefe    

           

 Absent:  Thomas Lombardi, Alternate 

    Dee Ahern, Alternate 

    Ronald Bohigian, Alternate 

    Paul Bedard, Alternate 

     

 Others:  David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

   

   

 A quorum was determined. 

   

ROBERT SALKA, Chairman, presiding: 

NEW BUSINESS ITEMS: 

 

 A. APPEAL #6015A, Application of Keith Gray for special 

exception approval to allow the annual Church Holiday C raft Fair on 

November 9, 2013 under Sections 3-01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 232 Bristol Street, property of First Evangelical 

Lutheran Church in an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 6015A with the 

stipulation stated.   

 Stipulation: 

 - An individual to direct traffic during festival hours as 

required. 

 Mr. Wysong seconded. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #6016A, Application of Brooks Rebuilt LLC for a 

13.9’ side yard setback variance to 1.1’ where 15’ is required to add 

a second story to an existing structure under Sections 7a-00 & 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 34 Brooks Street, property of Brooks  

Rebuilt, LLC in a R-12 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 6016A.  Mr. Wysong 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated he had a concern that there is a second floor.  

I think the fact that perhaps they’re not increasing the footprint of 

the foundation makes it a little more palatable.  Notwithstanding 

that, it is bothersome you are taking a nonconforming use and making 

it more intense while not increasing the footprint. 

 Mr. Wysong commented does increasing a square footage make a 

nonconformance more intense?  If they were dividing it to a two family 

residence, I would say that it was an intensity of the use. 

 It is remaining a three bedroom, one and a half bath.  A 100 

square foot of the second floor addition, I assume from Mr. Riccio’s 

testimony, that it will modernize the interior to include closets. 

 Mr. O’Keefe suggested a stipulation it be a three bedroom home. 

 Mr. Wysong said he wouldn’t have a problem with that stipulation.  

I view it as a modernization of a down to the studs rehab and in the 

course of that rehab they are modernizing the floor space utilization, 

remaining in the same footprint, raising the elevation ten per cent of 

the house to which the adjoining neighbor had no problem. 

 I don’t know that I would call it an intensification of a 

nonconformance. 

 Mr. LaPorte said he liked the idea that the building is taking a 

property and updating it.  Not only the outside but the interior, too.  

What they are doing is beautifying the neighborhood. 

 Mr. Wysong agreed that it seems to be an improvement on the 

housing stock in town.  And, probably a very affordable house at that.  

It is not that particularly large. 

 Mr. O’Keefe offered that the motion would have to be withdrawn to 

add the stipulation.  I didn’t make the motion. 

 It would be more palatable if you are taking a three bedroom and 

keeping it a three bedroom. 

 Mr. Wysong withdrew his second.  Mr. LaPorte withdrew his motion. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the variance as requested 

with a stipulation that the home be a single family home with not more 

than three bedrooms.   



21 

 

 Mr. LaPorte and Mr. Wysong seconded. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

  

 

7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6013A, Application of Marek & Urszula Dura for a 9’ 

side yard setback variance to 21’ where 30’ is required to construct a 

new deck under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 47 

Ledge Road, property of Marek P. & Urszula Dura I an R-80 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the variance that is 

requested for a deck which would be no closer than 21’ to the property 

line.  And, as shown on the map dated September 9, 2013 by Cole, Harry 

Cole & Son. 

 Mr. Gworek seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented that as he looks at the property, the 

property is nearly two acres.  The deck is a good fit for the house.  

There are windows and doors that are already on that side that 

contemplated the deck.  In fact, the original building plan 

contemplated the deck.  It is 200-something feet from the neighbor’s 

house.   

 The neighbor has made it quite clear that he is opposed to 

anything being close to his land, but hasn’t really stated a reason as 

to why we shouldn’t grant the variance. 

 I think when we look at variances; we have to look at the general 

purpose of the zoning plan. When we look at the general purpose of the 

zoning plan, it fits. 

 We have to look at something that is unique and different.  I 

think this is a unique property.  It is long.  It’s deep.  It’s 

wooded.  The way the house sits, because it is narrow, it fits in.  

And, it is in harmony with the neighborhood.  I think because it is in 

harmony with the neighborhood, because it’s within harmony of the way 

the house was designed, it’s appropriate for us to grant the variance. 

 Mr. Wysong pointed out that the configuration of the lot is 

really, I guess you could call it a nonconforming lot in an R-870 

zone.  In Section 7A-00, the minimum width of an R-80, conforming, is 

200’.  If it were in an R-40 zone, it would be 150’.  If it were in an 

R-20/25 zone, it would be 125’. 

 The applicant’s property as shown on the survey is 137’ at the 

front and it tapers to something less than 125’ in the rear.  So we 
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have a lot that width is equivalent to an R-20/25 with the sideline 

requirement of 20’.   

 But it is within an R-80 zone with a requirement of 30’. Therein 

lies the rub.  Directly relating the width of the lot to the size of 

the setbacks which to a certain extent define the buildable area of 

the house without variances. 

 I guess my impression we’re minimizing the variance basically in 

conformance to a lot that is in fact 125 to 150 feet wide.  Therefore, 

I would be supportive of this. 

 The deck proposed is 11.5 to 12 feet.  I have seen both 

dimensions.  We’re looking for a variance of 9’ which I think under 

the statutes is a minimum variance to accomplish the purpose of 

building a 12 foot wide deck. 

 If you look at granting this variance as being as Commissioner 

O’Keefe said, in harmony with the regulations and not detrimental of 

injurious to the neighborhood or otherwise to the public welfare, so I 

strongly support the granting of this variance on those grounds. 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented Mr. Wysong also mentioned there is an 

aborted door in the kitchen and for safety if there were to be a fire 

in the house, it’s a matter of egress of the house from the kitchen. 

 Mr. Wysong said he did note that earlier but he didn’t know that 

he used the word “aborted”.  But the applicant has the issue of a 

doorway that leads to a 4-foot drop, I guess.  Four foot plus or 

minus.  And, he does have small children in the house.  So your choice 

is to put some kind of device out of reach of the children and easily 

accessible, build a landing or build a deck. 

 I think in the notes from the last meeting we had a discussion 

about a staircase being acceptable to the neighbor who is opposed to a 

deck.  At least that is what I interpreted from the Minutes. 

 I fail to see where the visual impact of a staircase suitable for 

quick egress would be any more or less desirable than the visual 

effect of a 12’ deck from nearly 230’ away. 

 So, again, for reasons of safety, I would continue to strongly 

support this variance. 

 The Chair added when he was out there a few days after the last 

meeting, he verified the signs were in fact posted.  I think 

Commissioner Wysong was out there recently and the signs were again 

there.  So the sign issue is resolved from the last meeting.  That is 

one of the reasons for the continuation. 

 Mr. O’Keefe wanted it noted for the record that one of the 

reasons it was continued was to get a better drawing and we, in fact, 
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did get a better drawing and we now have a survey that the building 

department can utilize when it goes out and looks at the site. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS  /  NEW BUSINESS 

 Mr. Lavallee updated the Chair on the photos he sent.  Roughly 

ten letters went out for violations. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn which Mr.  O’Keefe seconded. 

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:46 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

 

    Robert Y. Salka, Chair 

    Zoning Board of Appeals 

 


